## MASS MEDIA – AN ALLY OR AN ENEMY IN THE STRUGGLE AGAINST TERRORISM?

### Mihail ORZEAȚĂ<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Professor, PhD, "Apollonia" University of Iaşi, Romania Cottesponding author: morzeata@yahoo.com

#### Abstract

Mass media represent a double-cutting edge sword, considering their role and influence within any human society.

Pushed by their chiefs or by their own desire to become famous, quite many journalists disrespect the deontological principles of being more cautious to air violent images and news.

During terrorist attacks, many publications, radio and TV stations were interested in having priority or even exclusivity to transmit those events to the public, although this manner of doing business is more in favor of terrorists who receive publicity free of charge.

Intentionally or not, being aware or not of the residual effects against public, by airing news and images about terrorist actions, the mass media from all over the world brought their contribution to stimulate terrorist actions.

**Keywords**: terrorism, journalists deontological code, terrorists propaganda, media side effects, media dualism.

## 1. CONTROVERSIES AROUND THE DEFINITION OF TERRORISM

The issue of terrorism is quite a delicate one - both politically and psychologically. The most controversial aspect about terrorism is its definition, as no consensus has been reached among the members of the international community upon its exact meaning. Up to now, more than 100 definitions<sup>1</sup> (even 200 (!), according to other authors)<sup>2</sup> might be in use. Even if some common elements may be found in several of the definitions elaborated and recorded in dictionaries, national and international normative documents, studies and academic courses, they differ in various aspects.

The first attempt at defining terrorism was made more than 8 decades ago, in 1934, from the part of France, which proposed to the League of Nations to create a work team for defining terrorism. The initiative was determined by the assasination of king Alexander I of Yugoslavia and of the French Minister of External Affairs, Louis Barthou, in Marsilia, by a Bulgarian citizen, member of the Macedonian Revolutionary Organization, which militated in favor of the independence from Yugoslavia. The team forwarded to the League the draft of a Convention referring to terrorism, which was adopted on November 16, 1937. The definition of terrorism introduced in the Convention ("criminal actions oriented against the state, deliberately or meant at inducing terror in the minds of private persons, of groups of persons or of the population".<sup>3</sup>) was proposed for ratification to all member states, yet it was rejected.<sup>4</sup>

The situation characterizing the activity of the League of Nations was repeted at the level of the United Nations Organization (UN). Not all attempts made by this institution, materialized in 14 international legal instruments (conventions and resolutions) and their amendments, all concerning the combat of terrorism,<sup>5</sup> were sanctioned by all its members, as no consensus was reached for accepting the definition proposed for the most dangerous threat at world security ("the criminal, deliberate or calculated actions meant at provoking terror in a public, in a group of persons or among private persons, for political reasons, are permitted under no circumstances, whichever the political, philosophical, ideological, rasial, ethnic, religious motivations invoked for justifying them").6

The apple of discord is related to the right to resort to violence. The democratic states accept only the legitimate right granted to authorized institutions to use violence against any nonstatal actor that disrespects the legal norms of social cohabitation, attacking the civil population, destroying properties and public structures, for spreading fear, thus forcing people to put pressure upon governments to accept the requirements of terrorists. In their turn, the member states of the Arabian League demanded not to consider as terrorist the actions performed for "exerting the lawful right of peoples of resisting foreign occupation,"<sup>6</sup> while the members of the Non-Aligned States Movement demand that "the legitimate struggle of the peoples under colonial domination and foreign occupation, for self-determination and national liberation"<sup>7</sup>

Such a situation supports the expression "one person's terrorist is another's freedom fighter,"<sup>8</sup> however, in the opinion of the American senator Henry Jackson, it serves mainly terrorists, who want to maintain confusion in the minds of people and to obtain legitimacy and support of the population. He says that freedom fighters do not make hostages, do not kill children and civilians, do not blow up buses full of noncombatants, as terrorists do. In this respect, he considers that associating the notion of liberty, belonging to the thesaurus of democracy, with that of terrorism is a nonsense.<sup>9</sup>

The disagreements manifested within the international community around the definition to be given to terrorism seem to have influenced certain politicians to divide terrorists into good and bad persons, which is a wholly unacceptable situation. Following the attack with sarin gas, in the suburbs of Damasc, launched on August 21, 2013, part of the Western states, among which the USA, United Kingdom and France decided to support the opponents of the Bashar al-Asad regime. The decision was criticized by the Russian Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Serghei Lavrov, who asked how is it possible a war of the Occident against terrorism along with the support given to groups affiliated to Al-Qaeda, which represent part of the opposition in Syria. In other words, "how is it possible to divide terrorists into good and bad ones?"10

The continuous dispute provoked by the definition of terrorism determined some journalists, analysts and politicians to avoid terms such as terrorism and terrorist, preferring to classify the individuals and human groups which commit violent actions into "militants, bomb atackers"<sup>11</sup>, etc.

Dissatisfied with the international blockage and also with states division as to to the definition of terrorism, the Indian Prime Ministry, Narendra Modi, in his speech delieverd at the UN General Assembly on September 2015, demanded to the member states to reach a consensus on such matters. He considered that the 70 years passed since the foundation of UN are sufficient for attaining such an objective.

The same feelings determined the republican senator Mark Walker to elaborate a legal draft by which he asked the Congress reduced financial shares of his country to the UN budget – up to 10% - until the international organization will obtain the consensus of all its members for defining terrorism.<sup>12</sup>

Confronted with issues of juridical type in taking measures for preventing terrorist actions, several states elaborated and promulgated laws providing adequate instruments to the institutions, in their combat with this calamity. Apart from the fact that some countries, such as USA<sup>13</sup> and India,<sup>14</sup> and different institutions use different definitions of terrorism, upsetting and even rejection reactions, referring to certain normative acts, have been recorded from the part of their citizens. It was the case of the United Kingdom, following the promulgation of the Terrorism Act 2006 law, which ammends the previous law, Terrorism Act 2000, by introducing the incriminating action of inciting to issuing of declarations in support of terrorist actions.<sup>15</sup> The journalist Mike Harris is afraid that the new law might punish all mass media professionals who discuss about terrorism by publishing opinions, photos and films which might be interpreted as modalities of inciting to terrorism.<sup>16</sup>

The importance of defining terrorism involves principial, juridical and operational aspects. The principial reasons are best reflected by the wise words of Mahatma Gandhi, who used to say "one cannot obtain justice without knowing what unjustice is."<sup>17</sup> In other words, no group and none of its actions can be labelled as terrorist if nobody shares similar, if not identical opinons upon them. From a juridical perspective, any judgement should begin from one and the same reference system, otherwise endless disputes and processes, which will further increase the present disagreements of the international community, are to be expected. Operationally, statal institutions should have a legal basis, assuring suitable actions for preventing and counteracting terrorist deeds. The different opinions expressed by countries and international organizations prevent an efficient coordination, at global level, of the anti- and counter-terrorist actions,<sup>18</sup> a situation exploited by the organizations considered as terrorist<sup>19</sup> for obtaining moral, financial and material, direct and subversive support from the part of some individuals and states.

### 2. JOURNALISTS CAUGHT BETWEEN THE DEONTOLOGICAL CODE AND THE NEED OF MAKING AUDIENCE

The unprecedented development of communications has had and continued to have beneficial effects upon the evolution of the human society. However, unfortunately, the benefits of almost unrestricted communications are availbale, as well, to individuals and human groups with extremist-terrorist orientation, who organize illegal actions, among which terrorist attacks. Nowadays, no physical barrier (fence, wall, border etc.) or any type of obstacle exists for preventing the propagation of the flow of messages, data and images from the transmitter towards the receiver.

In some situations, mass media have been defined as "the watchdog of democracy,"20 other times - "the fourth Estate",<sup>21</sup> if considering their role of informing the public opinion and of monitorizing the activity of statal institutions. On the other hand, however, media may also play a negative part, as they may be used for manipulation actions. Knowing their force of influencing the public opinion, some authors state that "massmedia are equally a mirror of peolpe's will and a propaganda vehicle working against the masses,"22 so that they have been compared with a two-edge sword.<sup>23</sup> The independent and democratic character of the mass communication means depends on the medium created by the society, which means the absence of censorship from the part of the state, financial independence of the publications, radio and TV stations, that is, no sponsorships and bosses that might influence their orientation.

Vladimir Volkoff compares the mass-media with a "resonance box"<sup>24</sup> of the actions performed for influencing/manipulating public opinion, attributing to television the symbolical role of Olympus, while the internet plays that of Walhalla. In this respect, the author believes that "the struggle for supremacy against the internet"25 is very important, once internet is the most widespread and simple modality of communication available today. As known, the virtual environment is boundless, which permits storage and diffusion of an impressive volume of data, in almost real time, in any place of the world. On the other side, this facility has the disadvantage of an almost unlimited access to internet, which may be used for both beneficial and malefic ends.

Journalists, as most of the professional communities all over the world have their "deontological codes" and "good practice standards" which value objectivity, impartiality, correctness in describing facts, and recommend the elimination of images with violent content. In spite of this, one may observe that numerous autochtonous and foreign journalists and mass media means gave up most of the principles taken upon themselves and got "enrolled" in the struggle for rating.

The appearance of "citizen-journalists"<sup>26</sup> and their considerable, continuously increasing number amplifies the ethical aspects in online communication. The present mixture, in the virtual space, of professional and amateur journalists, to whom one should add the bloggers, interested in making known their opinions in the absence of the slightest idea of any deontological codes, generated a "chaotic landscape"27 whose physical and conceptual aspects are rapidly expanding. In classical journalism, the editors check the media products prior to their dissemination to the public. In the virtual space, anyone who has a computer and access to internet may be both a journalist and an editor. This means that the freedom of expression - actually misunderstood, meaning that anybody can say and transmit anything, doubled by the doubtful morality of the "citizen journalists" - of bloggers and of all those who display texts, images, films and other media products on various socialization networks - twitter, facebook, linkedin, etc. - can be transformed into "assaults" to morality and legitimacy.

The fierce struggle for audience, influence, notoriousness and financial support, to which one should add the demands of sponsors and heads of the mass communication media, contributes decisively to the decision taken by journalists to give up the stipulations of the deontological codes in force. In most of the cases, mass media professionals who behave contrary to the ethical codes do not recognize this, more than that, they try to justify their attitude by interpreting the codes in a manner serving their scopes. Thus, the stipulation of observing the truth in journalistic productions is understood by some journalists as a reflection of the real situations, asserting that "we live in a real world and we should accept that it is ugly,"<sup>28</sup> even if the legal regulations impose to journalists to avoid publishing news and images which propagate violence, for not negatively influencing children and teenagers,<sup>29</sup> if considering their insufficient power of discernment.

Disquieting, indeed, is the attitude of some well-known professionals, such as Larry Grossman, former president of the American NBC News television, who disregards the responsibility of anticipating the consequences of what he issues in press, considering that "the job of the press is to tell the truth, not to worry about the consequences of its coverage . . . As much as those of us as in the press would like to be popular and loved, it is more important that we are accurate and fair""<sup>30</sup>. The attitude of Larry Grossman seems tributary to the unofficial slogan of numerous mass communication means: "if it bleeds, than it should have priority,"31 a tendency also recognized by Grant Duwe, the author of the book Mass Murder in the United States: A History. He wrote: "in order to survive in a competitive industry like journalism, you have to present news that sells", "history has shown that the public is generally more interested in crime which is unusual and dramatic and something that is violent and occurs infrequently". But that doesn't absolve media outlets from covering murders and terrorist acts responsibly."33

# 3. ROLE OF MASS MEDIA IN THE STRUGGLE AGAINST TERRORISM

Experts in communication, national and international security, as well as politologists, studied the impact of violent events airing, especially of images (photographs and films) in the media and, surprinsingly, reached diverging conclusions. Some of them consider that making public events and images about terrorist attacks affects negatively people's psychic condition, while other experts state that there exist no sufficient elements to support, in a convincing manner, the conclusion that airing of news and imagines of this type might have negative effects upon the audience<sup>32</sup> – readers, radio listeners, spectators.

The supporters of the negative influence of news about terrorist attacks upon people put forward the results of some studies, including both adults and children. Sonise Lumbaca and David H. Gray explicitly state that: "Media is an enabler for terrorist acts."<sup>33</sup> They consider that, by inducing fear in human communities and by the free propaganda they assure when airing news about terrorist attacks, media have become an instrument in the arsenal of terrorists.

In a similar manner, Raphael Cohen-Almagor writes that: "Today's terrorists are well aware of the power of the media and manipulate them to their own advantage and need."<sup>34</sup> The assertion is based on the conclusions of studies and pools performed in the USA, United Kingdom of Great Britain and North Ireland, Canada, Germany and Israel.

Walter Laqeur asserts simply that mass media have become the best friend of terrorists, making public their violent actions, a type of advertising without which they would not exist, any more.<sup>35</sup>

Psychiatrist Dr. James Hutchinson from Bethesda Hospital and former president of the Washington Society of Psychiatrics, discussing the effects of violent news upon people, asserts that: "television news is designed to tweak the most basic human response to a threat"<sup>36</sup>, while Mark Schuster, the leader of the work group of Rand Corporation, who elaborated a study devoted to the same topic of the influence, upon people, of violent news and images disseminated by mass media and published in *The New England*  *Journal of Medicine,* declared to the journalists from *Reuters* agency that "People react as they had been attacked personally."<sup>37</sup>

A study performed by Dart Center for Journalism and Trauma in USA, analyzing numerous data on the effects of the terrorist attacks provided by mass media upon the citizens of the USA, Israel, Australia and Kuweit, evidences an increased anxiety of the adult population, and also of children, after having watched news about terrorist actions, namely the so-called Post Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSA). The author of the study states that all data provided by the experts who analyzed the reactions of the people after having listened to such news offered no definite answer to the question: "if people become more evil after watching violent news or if those with most severe reactions to stress are exactly those who choose to watch such broadcastings for a longer time."<sup>38</sup>

Doward Jamie, in an article published in *The Guardian* concludes – on the basis of several studies - that airing, by mass media, of scenes from terrorist attacks will stimulate violence even more. Consequently, he believes that, in this way, media becomes "the oxygen of advertisment" for terrorists.<sup>39</sup>

Experts in security discovered handbooks in which terrorists are instructed to plan and execute attacks for obtaining maximum attention from the part of mass media. For example, the members of the Irish Republican Army (IRA) used to plan their actions in North Ireland always on Thursday, between 5 and 6 p.m., so that the main newspapers of Friday should announce this on their first page, with sufficient details and comments. A terrorist action performed on Thursday, yet after 6 o'clock p.m., would have received less attention if aired only breifly, and the effects expected by terrorists would have been less important.<sup>40</sup>

Professor Michael Jetter from Western University of Perth/Australia, who studied the data provided by the sources referring to terrorist attacks and the manner of their reflection in mass media, and elaborated a mathematical model permitting to evaluate the impact induced by news on violent actions upon people and also to estimate the probability – referring to both time interval and place – with which a new terrorist attack will occur; in an article issued on this topic, the author concludes - citing Melnick and Elder,<sup>41</sup> that mirroring of terrorist actions in mass media "has a magnitude similar to the advertising made for some top international corporations."<sup>42</sup>

David Lake asserts that, by their actions: "terrorists wish to provoke the target into a disproportionate response that radicalizes moderates and drives them into the arms of terrorists, expanding their supporters."<sup>43</sup>

Eugenis Katherine estimates that, if mass media do not reflect their actions, any more, the terrorists have no other means of communicating to the people what they intend, being thus obliged to find either another way to obtain that necessary media attention or to search for other, perhaps legitimate, tactics in order to enact change. Fortunately for terrorists (and unfortunately for us, n.n.), there is a propensity for traditional media to focus on the violent events that happen around the world."<sup>44</sup>

Sybille Reinke de Buitrago, who analyzed the role of mass media *versus* terrorism for more than 4 decades, draws the conclusion that professionals in communications, both editors and journalists, are all involved in the competition with those who use other mass communication means for having an as high audience as possible to the large public. One of the solutions is to reflect the violent actions of terrorists, sometimes even exaggerating them.<sup>46</sup>

In an interpretation similar to that of Sybillei Reinke, Arik Burakovsky writes that: "Media attention is generally an important way for terrorist groups to communicate with the public and to promote their goals, consequently mass media are essential for terrorist organizations"<sup>47</sup>. In my opinion, nowadays, the situation is different, as terrorists have by now sufficient funds and instructed people who created their own sites on the web; also, they may use socialization networks for addressing both the world and their mates. In other words, terrorist leaders can coordinate and even monitorize, at distance, the actions of their teams, they can post propagandistic messages and also buy pieces, arms, know-how for improvised explosive devices, they can instruct their men, make new recruits and even attack the official informatic networks of various countries<sup>47</sup> etc.

#### 4. CONCLUSIONS

Even if mass media have been defined as "the fourth Estate" and as "the watchdog of democracy," they play a dual role in their relation with the audience expected to serve. A special role of mass communication is that of reflecting the terrorist actions, which appears as an increasing part, in spite of the recommendations of the deontological codes and of the legal norms in force.

In spite of the fact that terrorist organizations are especially interested in having the "free-ofcharge advertisment" offered by publications and audio-visual means, considered by some experts as necessary to them as oxygen -, terrorists have created their own sites on the internet, by which they address both the public and their members.

Giving up objectivity and independence – the case of some journalists and internal and international mass communication means – in analyzing the crises in the Balkans, Caucasus, Middle and Near Orient, North Africa, Ukraine and other zones of the world is a disquieting and, unfortunately increasing phenomenon.

Caught between the sense of duty, to which they are obliged by the deontological code of their profession, the need of attracting sponsors and their financial support, and the pressure exercised by their heads, by politicial decisionmakers or by their own wish to distinguish themselves, some journalists left aside the ethical principls specific to their work.

The evolution of events in Ukraine and Middle East has been negatively influenced by the attitude of the internal and international mass-media, which amplified the already existing tensions and induced emotional reactions followed by the direct involvement of the audience from the whole international community.

As we live in the era of globalization and information, sending of messages, of data and images in the virtual space cannot be stopped by any barriers or barrages. In such a context, states borders became irrelevant for the communication through internet and socialization networks.

#### Endnotes

 Freedlund, Derek, Government Response to Terrorism, https://www.uwlax.edu/urc/JUR-online/ PDF/2007/freedlund.pdf, ("A study released in 1988 by the U.S. Army identified 109 different definitions of terrorism."), consulted 06.01.2016.

- Geugies, Chris Jan, The origins of Terrorism: a comparison between the international anti-terrorism strategies of the USA and the Netherlands, Bachelor thesis, University of Twente, The Netherlands, 2007, p. 15, http://essay.utwente.nl/58007/1/scriptie\_ Geugies.pdf, consulted 25.11.2015.
- 3. Convention pour la prevention et la repression du terrorisme, League of Nations - Official Journal, Geneve, le 16 novembre 1937, Serie de publications: 1937. V. ro, Doc. C. 546. M. 383. 1937. V., ("Article Premier (2) Dans la presente Convention, l'expression <actes de terrorisme> s'entend de faits criminels diriges contre un Etat et dont le but ou la nature est de provoquer la terreur chez de personalites determines des groupes de personnes ou dans le public.") http://legal.un.org/avl/pdf/ls/RM/LoN\_ Convention\_on\_Terrorism.pdf, consulted 07.01.2016; see also Fidanci, Sinan, Definition of Terrorism in International Law, The Journal of Turkish Weekly, February 5, 2006, http://www. turkishweekly.net/2006/02/05/article/definitionof-terrorism-in-international-law/, ("The 1937 League of Nations Convention for the Prevention and Punishment of Terrorism was the first international attempt for the codification of the single definition of this concept. Under Article 1 (2) of the Convention, terrorism was defined as criminal acts directed against State and intended or calculated to create a state of terror in the minds of particular persons, or groups of persons or the general public. However, the definition does not exist and the Convention is not part of international law today because it was never entered into force for the failure of the ratification process."), consulted 07.01.2016.
- 4. Balachandran, Vappala, Why it is Not Easy For the United Nations to Define Terrorism, The Quint, 30.09.2015, http://www.thequint.com/opinion/2015/09/30/why-it-is-not-easy-for-the-united-nations-to-define-terrorism, consulted 05.12.2015.
- 5. United Nations Action to Counter Terrorism, International Legal Instruments, United Nations Department of Public Information, http://www. un.org/en/terrorism/instruments.shtml, ("Since 1963, the international community has elaborated 14 universal legal instruments and four amendments to prevent terrorist acts. Those instruments were developed under the auspices of United Nations and its specialized agencies and the International Atomic Energy Agency."), consulted 04.01.2016.
- 6. *Measures to eliminate international terrorism*, United Nations General Assembly, A/RES/49/60 84<sup>th</sup> Plenary Meeting, 9 December 1994, http://www. un.org/documents/ga/res/49/a49r060.htm, consultat 27.11.2015 ("Criminal acts intended or calculated to provoke a state of terror in the general

public, a group of persons or particular persons for political purposes are in any circumstance unjustifiable, whatever the considerations of a political, philosophical, ideological, racial, ethnic, religious or any other nature that may be invoked to justify them")

- Statement by Saudi Arabia on behalf of the OIC Member States Before the Sixth Commitee of the General Assembly On item 107 "Measures to eliminate International Terrorism," New York, 12 October 2015, http:// www.humanrightsvoices.org/assets/attachments/ documents/10.12.2015.saudi.arabia.terrorism.pdf, consulted 07.01.2016.
- Statement by Mr. Gholamali Khoshroo Ambassador and Permanent Representative of the Islamic Republic of Iran on behalf of the Non-Aligned Movement, before the Sixth Comittee of the 70th Session of the UN General Assembly on "Measures to eliminate International Terrorism," (Agenda item 108), New York, 12 October 2015, http:// www.humanrightsvoices.org/assets/attachments/ documents/10.12.2015.Iran\_on\_behalf\_of\_nam. terrorism.pdf, consulted 07.01.2016.
- Boaz, Ganor, Professor, Defining Terrorism- Is One Man's Terrorist Another Man's Freedom Fighter?, International Institute for Counter-terrorism, Israel, 01.01.2010, https://www.ict.org.il/Article/1123/ Defining-Terrorism-Is-One-Mans-Terrorist-Another-Mans-Freedom-Fighter, consulted 12.12.2015.
- 10. Cohen-Almagor, Raphael, Media Coverage of Acts of Terrorism: Troubling Episodes and Suggested Guidelines, Canadian Journal of Communication, Vol. 30, No. 3, 2005, http://www.cjc-online.ca/index.php/journal/ article/view/1579/1734, ("Senator Henry Jackson rebutted the notion that one man's terrorist is another's freedom fighter by saying: The idea that one person's "terrorist" is another's "freedom fighter" cannot be sanctioned. Freedom fighters or revolutionaries don't blow up buses containing noncombatants; terrorist murderers do. Freedom fighters don't set out to capture and slaughter school-children; terrorist murderers do. Freedom fighters don't assassinate innocent businessmen, or hijack and hold hostage innocent men, women, and children; terrorist murders do. It is a disgrace that democracies would allow the treasured word "freedom" to be associated with acts of terrorists."), consulted 21.01.2016.
- Loiko, Sergei L., Russian foreign minister accuses U.S. on double standard in Syria, Los Angeles Time, September 2, 2013, http://www.latimes.com/world/ worldnow/la-fg-wn-russian-foreign-ministersyria-us-20130902,0,4255096, consulted 10.10.2013.
- 12. *Terrorism*, New World Encyclopedia, updated 25.11.2015, http://www.newworldencyclopedia. org/entry/Terrorism, consulted 26.11.2015.
- Goodenough, Patrick, GOP Lawmaker: Cut Funding for UN Until It Defines Terrorism, CNCNEWS.com, 25.11.2015, http://cnsnews.com/news/article/

patrick-goodenough/gop-lawmaker-cut-fundingun-until-it-defines-terrorism, consulted 26.11.2015.

- 14. Smelser, Neil J. and Mitchell, Faith editors, *Terrorism: Perspectives from the Behavioral and Social Sciences*, National Research Council of the National Academies, Washington DC, 2002, p. 2, (There are "no precise general definition of terrorism, but rather a multiplicity of overlapping efforts some more satisfactory than others, but no analitically sufficient"), http://www.nap.edu/catalog/10570/ terrorism-perspectives-from-the-behavioral-andsocial-sciences, consulted 07.01.2016.
- 15. Subramanian, K. S., *Defining Terrorism, Infochange India*, http://infochangeindia.org/governance/conflict-resolution-a-governance/defining-terrorism.html, consulted 08.01.2016.
- 16. *Terrorism Act* 2006, Gov.uk, 11.04.2006, https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/the-terrorism-act-2006, consulted 04.01.2016.
- 17. Harris, Mike, *The legal definition of terrorism threatens to criminalise us all, The Independent*, 24.07.2014, http://www.independent.co.uk/voices/comment/ the-legal-definition-of-terrorism-threatens-to-criminalise-us-all-9626325.html, consulted 26.11.2015.
- 18. Roy, Shubhajit, United with France...must define terror to know who promotes it, who its victims are: Modi, The Indian Express, 15.11.2015, http://indianexpress. com/article/india/india-news-india/ pm-narendra-modi-condemns-deadly-terroristattacks-in-france/, consulted 10.12.2015.
- 19. Roff, Peter, *Gingrich: We Need a New Strategy for This Long War, U.S. News,* 04.12.2015, http://www.usnews.com/opinion/blogs/peter-roff/2015/12/04/newt-gingrich-we-need-a-new-mindset-to-win-this-long-war-against-terrorism?int=96e208, consultat 05.12.2015.
- 20. *Foreign Terrorist Organizations*, U.S. Department of State, Bureau of Counterterrorism, http://www.state.gov/j/ct/rls/other/des/123085.htm, consultat 06.12.2015.
- 21. Eisenman, Shane, Watchdog Journalism: Function and Future, April 1, 1996, http://www.ee.columbia. edu/~shane/words/watchdog.htm, ("The media today can be seen as having four major responsibilities or functions. These are to persuade or present opinion, to inform, to entertain, and to regulate. Not least among these is the regulatory function of the media. The practice of this function, called watchdog journalism, is a style of writing or broadcast aimed at identifying a current societal problem, either hidden or overt, and offering opinion on necessary action. This style is intended to incite the readers into taking direct steps to change the agents or factors controlling the situation or issue. Yet, sometimes overlooked in application of watchdog journalism is the "institution" of the

media itself. Explicitly stated, watchdog journalism has had in the past, and continues in modern times to have a positive influence on the lives of civilians throughout the world. Inevitably, however, the regulator needs to be regulated.") consulted 15.01.2016.

- 22. Coronel, Sheila S., The Role of the Media in Deepening Democracy, UN Panel, http://unpan1. un.org/intradoc/groups/public/documents/un/ unpan010194.pdf, p. 4, In the early 1700s, the French political philosopher Montesquieu, raging against the secret accusations delivered by Palace courtiers to the French King, prescribed publicity as the cure for the abuse of power. English and American thinkers later in that century would agree with Montesquieu, recognizing the importance of the press in making officials aware of the public's discontents and allowing governments to rectify their errors.1 Since then, the press has been widely proclaimed as the "Fourth Estate," a coequal branch of government that provides the check and balance without which governments cannot be effective.") consulted 15.01.2016.
- 23. Călin Hentea, *Propagandă și operații informaționale în crizele și conflictele post Război Rece,* PhD thesis, Publishing House of the National Defense University, București, 2008, pp. 52-53.
- 24. Radsch, Courtney, Double-Edged Sword: Social Media's Subversive Potential, The Huffington Post, 25.05.2011, http://www.huffingtonpost.com/courtney-cradsch/doubleedged-sword-social-\_b\_826354.html, consulted 14.01.2016. (... social media coupled with internet and mobile technology has proved to be a powerful challenge to the political status quo. Over the past month, activists in Tunisia and Egypt used social media to successfully challenge the reign of authoritarian presidents whose decades in power had left little room for political participation and whose economic policies failed to provide for the needs of their people. Throughout the MENA region protests are organizing mass protests via social media, including in Bahrain, Yemen, and Morocco. But when such efforts are not linked into the broader activist community or public they are bound to fail, like a Facebook protest for Syria that fizzled because it was inauthentic. China tried to block information about Egypt from its citizens by filtering out internet content about the uprisings, but with the fall of two regimes in less than a month this is a loosing battle. Tunisia inspired Egyptians, and Egypt will inspire the world....).
- 25. Volkoff, Vladimir, *Tratat de dezinformare*, Editura Antet, no year and place provided, pp. 163, 180.
- 26. Dunnigan, James F., *Noua amenințare mondială: cyberterorismul*, Curtea Veche Publishing House, București, 2010, p. 20.

- 27. Ward, Stephen J. A. *Digital Media Ethics*, http://ethics.journalism.wisc.edu/resources/digital-media-edu/, consulted 29.10.2014.
- 28. Ibidem
- 29. O'Brien, Sue; Shake, Mary Ann and Nolan, Mark, *A picture of controversy*, Journalism Ethics Cases Online, Indiana University, School of Journalism, http://journalism.indiana.edu/resources/ethics/controversial-photos/a-picture-of-controversy/, consulted 26.01.2015.
- 30. Resolution 1003(1993) on the ethics of journalism, Parliamentary Assembly, 01.07.1993, http:// assembly.coe.int/main.asp?link=http://assembly. coe.int/documents/adoptedext/ta93/ERES1003. HTM/, consulted 25.09.2014.
- 31. Cohen-Almagor, Raphael, *Media Coverage of Acts of Terrorism: Troubling Episodes and Suggested Guidelines, Canadian Journal of Communication,* Vol. 30, No. 3, 2005, http://www.cjc-online.ca/index.php/ journal/article/view/1579/1734, consultat 21.01.2016. ("The job of the press is not to worry about the consequences of its coverage, but to tell the truth.... As much as those of us as in the press would like to be popular and loved, it is more important that we are accurate and fair... and let the chips fall where they may." - Larry Grossmann, president, NBC News.).
- 32. Eugenis, Katherine, Who will Tell the Story? Terrorism's Relationship with the International News Media, Bachelor of Science in Political Science, Northern Arizona University, 2011, University of Nevada, Las Vegas, May 2013, http://digitalscholarship.unlv.edu/cgi/ viewcontent.cgi?article=2823&context=thesesdisser tations, ("The journalistic motto, 'if it bleeds, it leads' has done much to inform the public of the conflict, terrorism, and other violence that occurs both close to home and in distant countries - even to the skewing of public perceptions regarding global rates of these attacks 1 [This is known as Cultivation Theory in which people who are exposed to more media violence in the form of television or print news believe that the rates of global violence and crime are higher than they are in actuality (Shanahan and Morgan 1999; Ridout et al 2008).]), consulted 10.01.2016.
- 33. Nelson, P. S. and Scott, J. L., *Terrorism and the media: An empirical analysis, Defence and Peace Economics,* No. 3(4), 1992, pp. 329-339.
- 34. Lumbaca, Sonise and Gray, David H., The Media as an Enabler for Acts of Terrorism, Global Security Studies, Winter 2011, Volume 2, Issue 1, http:// globalsecuritystudies.com/Media.pdf, consulted 21.01.2016.
- 35. Cohen-Almagor, Raphael, *Media Coverage of Acts of Terrorism: Troubling Episodes and Suggested Guidelines*, Canadian Journal of Communication, Vol. 30, No. 3, 2005, ("Today's terrorists are well aware of the power

of the media and manipulate them to their own advantage and need. By giving unusual events extensive coverage, the mass media evoked the notion that "you cannot be revolutionary without a color TV: it's as necessary as a gun"... The German terrorist Michael (Bommi) Baumann wrote in *How It All Began*: "We took a great interest in the press. We always immediately looked how the newspapers, especially in Berlin, reacted to our actions, and how they explained them, and thereupon we defined our strategy"), http://www.cjc-online.ca/index.php/ journal/article/view/1579/1734, consulted 21.01.2016.

- 36. Laqeur, Walter, *The age of terrorism*, Little Brown and Co, Boston, 1987, *apud* Cohen-Almagor, Raphael, *Media Coverage of Acts of Terrorism: Troubling Episodes and Suggested Guidelines*, Canadian Journal of Communication, Vol. 30, No. 3, 2005, consulted 21.01.2016.
- 37. Spicer-Brooks, Marianna, (2001, Poynter Ethics Fellow Director, News Standards & Practices, CNN News) and Mitchell, Bill, *The Psychological Impact of Terrorism Coverage: Creating a Prozac Nation?* January 9, 2003, http://www.poynter.org/2003/thepsychological-impact-of-terrorism-coveragecreating-a-prozac-nation-2/5501/, ("television news is designed to tweak the most basic human response to a threat"), consulted 21.12.2015.
- 38. Idem
- 39. Hamblen, Jessica, Ph. D., The Effects of Media Coverage of Terrorist Attacks on Viewers, http://www.au.af. mil/au/awc/awcgate/va/fs\_media\_disaster.htm, ("In a national survey of U.S. adults, 3-5 days after the September 11th, 2001 attacks, adult people reported watching an average of 8 hours of television related to the attacks. Those who watched the most coverage had more substantial stress reactions than those who watch less television coverage.... Two hundred thirty-seven Israeli adults were divided into two groups. One group was exposed to television clips of terrorism and political violence; the other group was exposed to news clips unrelated to national threat. Individuals who watched the terrorism clips reported more anxiety than those who watched clips unrelated to terrorism."), consulted 20.12.2015.
- 40. Doward, Jamie, *Media coverage of terrorism 'leads to further violence,' The Guardian*, 01.08.2015, http:// www.theguardian.com/media/2015/aug/01/ media-coverage-terrorism-further-violence , ("Violence, so the saying goes, begets violence. Now evidence is emerging that suggests even the reporting of violence can trigger further attacks. Research has found that sensationalist media coverage of acts of terrorism results in more such acts being committed .... Graphic videos of beheadings filmed by Islamic State and released on the internet have turned the group into a globally

feared brand. But they have also prompted anguished questions about how much such organisations should be given "the oxygen of publicity."), consulted 20.12.2015.

- 41. North Anna, How Media Coverage Influences Terrorism, BuzzFeed, 20.04.2013, http://www.buzzfeed.com/ annanorth/how-media-coverage-influencesterrorism#.sjlQY2W0r, ("Terrorism is basically a media phenomenon," says Jerrold Post, director of the political psychology program at George Washington University and author of The Mind of a Terrorist. "You can look at it as a species of psychological warfare waged through the media." Which means that while we know terrorists influence the media, media coverage also influences terrorists. "The larger terror organizations have, in effect, a VP for media relations," says Post. "We have captured handbooks with instructions on how to gain maximum media attention." He also says bombings in Northern Ireland tended to spike between 5 and 6 p.m. on Thursdays, because 6 was the deadline for Friday's edition of the newspaper - an attack between 5 and 6 was least likely to be analyzed in context, and most likely to be simply reported with a sensational headline.), consulted 20.12.2015.
- 42. Melnick, R. and Eldor, R., Small investment and large returns: Terrorism, media and the economy, European Economic Review, No. 54(8), 2010, pp.963-973.
- 43. Jetter, Michael, Blowing Things Up: The Effect of Media Attention on Terrorism, July 24, 2015, http://www. michaeljetter.com/Media\_paper\_July\_24.pdf, consulted 16.01.2016.
- 44. Lake, David, Rational Extremism: Understanding Terrorism in the Twenty- First Century, Dialogue IO 1(1), 2002, pp. 15-29 ("According to Lake (2002, 16), terrorists seek "to provoke the target into a disproportionate response that radicalizes moderates and drives them into the arms of terrorists, expanding their supporters." By inspiring further revenge, Islamic fundamentalist organizations such as al-Qaeda seek to end Western pollution of Islamic culture, force the United States to withdraw from the Middle East, and destroy Israel.... As a result, 9/11 made the public much more attuned to terrorist activities and therefore made media outlets - which derive their profits mostly from advertising to their consumers - much more likely to report it (Cho et al. 2003; Altheide 2006). In response to 9/11, many countries expanded their homeland security measures, and the United States initiated the War on Terror to crack down on al-Qaeda and the Taliban in Afghanistan. Since then, the world has seen a rise in terrorist activities despite substantial counterterrorism efforts by numerous governments..... Annual terrorist activities more than quadrupled in the decade after 9/11, from 982 in 2002 to 4564 terrorist incidents globally in 2011. The American government often cited the issue of

Muslim fundamentalist terrorism as impetus for the 2003 invasion of Iraq."), consulted 20.01.2016.

- 45. Eugenis, Katherine, Who will Tell the Story? Terrorism's Relationship with the International News Media, Bachelor of Science in Political Science, Northern Arizona University, 2011, University of Nevada, Las Vegas, May 2013, http://digitalscholarship.unlv.edu/cgi/ viewcontent.cgi?article=2823&context=thesesdissert ations, ("When random acts of violence no longer attract the attention of the media, terrorist groups are without communication to the mass public, leaving them no choice but to find either another way to obtain that necessary media attention or to search for other, perhaps legitimate, tactics in order to enact change. Fortunately for terrorists, there is a propensity for traditional media to focus on the violent events that happen around the world."), consulted 10.01.2016.
- 46. Reinke, Sybille de Buitrago, Media Discourse on Jihadist Terrorism in Europe, Journalism of Terrorism research, 24.09.2013, http://jtr.st-andrews.ac.uk/ articles/10.15664/jtr.626/, ("... media discourse illustrates a society's national self-image (see also Boulding, 1996; Scott, 1965). The mingling of the passive and active qualities materializes in the national image providing historical frames for the interpretation and framing of current events (see also Le, 2006: 10–12). Actively then, media communicate about terrorism with the intention to inform, and to sell. Here, we also find media competition, a resulting

tendency to sensationalize and a need for resonance (Sutter, 2010: 17).... Thus, as writers and editors interpret the world as they see it and thereby contribute to public discourse, media become an active player (Sutter: 34, 44). An example of this is media discourse on left-wing terrorism in Europe in the 1970s and 1980s. Regarding the RAF, German media highlighted either the group's political demands or their criminal nature, depending on own political leaning and temporal development (Glaab, 2007b). Media discourse then often exaggerated the ability of left-wing terrorist groups in Germany as well as in Italy to affect the state (Hess, 2006, 1988))

47. Swinford, Steven; Whitehead, Tom; Hope, Christopher, and Rayner, Gordon, Isil plotting deadly cyber-attack against Britain, George Osborne warns, The *Telegraph*, 17.11.2015, http://www.telegraph.co.uk/ news/uknews/terrorism-in-the-uk/11999607/ islamic-state-cyber-attack-plot-britain-georgeosborne-warns.html, ("Islamist terrorists are plotting to use their internet for "evil" by launching deadly cyber-attacks which could cripple Britain, George Osborne will warn on Tuesday. .... Isil are already using the internet for hideous propaganda purposes; for radicalisation, for operational planning too. They have not been able to use it to kill people yet by attacking our infrastructure through cyber attack. They do not yet have that capability. But we know they want it, and are doing their best to build it."), consulted 14.01.2016.